UNIVERSITY CITY COUNCIL

STUDY SESSION

5th Floor of City Hall

6801 Delmar Blvd
March 14, 2016
5:30 p.m. 

The City Council Study Session was held in the Council Chamber, 5th floor of City Hall, on Monday, February 14, 2016.  Mayor Shelley Welsch called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m.  In addition to the Mayor the following members of the Council were present:



Councilmember Paulette Carr 


Councilmember Arthur Sharpe, Jr.


Councilmember Terry Crow


Councilmember Michael Glickert.


Councilmember Rod Jennings - arrived at 6:20 p.m.



Councilmember Stephen Kraft – arrived at 5:40 p.m.

Also present were the City Manager Lehman Walker, the Director of Community Development, Andrea Riganti, Police Chief Charles Adams, Police Captain Carol Jackson, and Chris and Lou Chiodini from Chiodini Associates.
Mayor Welsch asked if any members of Council would have any changes to propose on the upcoming agenda.  There were no changes suggested.
Mr. Walker stated the subject of this study session was to talk about the recommendation from the consultant with respect to the police facility.  He asked Ms. Riganti to take the lead.

Ms. Riganti provided additional context to the facility analysis report.  She noted the Annex was not originally designed to be a police station but rather its design was to be used as a printing press for the Magazine Building.  Over the years it was retrofitted for a police building. However, for best practices it does not function or operate well as a police department.  For that reason, plus the age of the building, in 2014 the City commissioned a study to look at the existing conditions of the building to determine whether or not renovation or new construction should be recommended for an upgraded Police Department facility.  Through the 15-month process the City has brought information to the public:  a Police Focus group meeting, two additional public meetings, City Council study sessions, updates in ROARS and on social media, regular updates on project page on the City’s website, weekly updates to the City Council, and a survey which was made available to resident in multiple locations around the City and on the website.  Chiodini and Associates then presented their recommendation and a time frame for the process.  
     Ms. Riganti went over some critical timing issues include the Senate Bill 5 (SB5) and the condition of the building.  The present facility would not allow University City police department to become accredited.  If not accredited within six-years from date of SB5 passage, the City would lose its control of the police department.  

Captain Jackson spoke on SB5.  She read a portion of the SB5 signed into law August 28, 2015 stating “Every municipality shall meet the following minimum standards within three years of the effective date of this section by providing municipal services, financial services and reports.”  Subsection 6 states it shall be completed within six years, “A police department accreditation or certified by the commission of accreditation for law enforcement agencies or the Missouri Police Chiefs’ Association, or for police service with the department of credit can be certified by such entities.”  She noted that on January 1, 2016, the University City Police Department became proactive and signed a contract with the Missouri Police Chiefs’ Association for the process to start University City’s certification through the State of Missouri.  In this contract, the University City Police department has three years from date of signing to have an inspection for certification.  Chapter 18 “Safety and Security” of the Police Chiefs’ Standards requires appropriate levels of safety and security shall prevail in the work place to protect the employees as well as the public.  Chapter 35 states, “As the custodial care for detainees” requires, University City does not have a fire suppression system, no distress communication system, and no shower facilities, all of which would prohibit University City from gaining accreditation without even going into other areas as evidence, separation of male and female booking areas and such.  
Mayor Welsch asked if the police department needed to be in a new or renovated facility for a certain period of time before accreditation would be approved.  Captain Jackson said the facility just had to be able to qualify.  
Councilmember Carr asked if her information was correct that the deadline would be three years from January 2016, for a passable police facility.  She was told she was correct.  

Councilmember Glickert asked if the City could meet the required standards with the present facility.  Captain Jackson said she did not think it would be possible.  

Ms. Riganti noted that the 2014 PSI report indicated the existence of certain environmental hazards but said that as long as they were not disturbed they could remain in its existing condition. If this building were to be renovated, however, the City would have to abate the hazardous environmental conditions.  The 2014 study also recommended additional studies be performed on mold and radon levels.  

Councilmember Crow said that either way the police personnel will need to be moved out of the present facility.  He said the building has been condemned and people are working in unsafe conditions, so is the City moving personnel out whether the City builds new or renovates?
Mr. Walker said that is partially right if the Council approves the remediation as recommended by staff this evening for the $2 million dollars, it may be possible to move personnel within the existing building, but they will have to be moved in the Annex is renovated. 
Mayor Welsch said the three options the Council previously received were:
· Move personnel out to a temporary facility

· Rent temporary modular facilities

· Work on the renovations while staff remains in the facility by moving staff around as needed
Ms. Riganti noted that a move to a temporary facility or to a modular unit would cost the City around $3 million dollars.  There are also other items to consider in moving the facility.  

Captain Jackson said that when the environmentalist report comes back, the City will know the type of mold that exists in the facility and the type of airborne elements present.  It is possible that remediation could start on the now-abandoned third floor and when finished, this floor could be used while renovations continue on another floor.  The dispatchers could, perhaps, temporarily work out of St. Louis County Emergency facility.
Mr. Walker said the need for a move would depend on the decision Council makes this evening.  The Police Department said their preferred option, depending on the tests that will be coming in, would be to remain where they are to prevent two moves.  Also, consideration has to be given to the costs associated with any move.  Captain Jackson agreed.
Councilmember Crow stated that means the employees would be sitting in the same unsafe environment regardless of whether a new facility is built or the present one is renovated.  He asked why the message was to move immediately but yet the personnel would not be moved.  

Ms. Riganti stated the need to expedite the decision was for building a new police facility was a requirement of SB5.  She noted that if the decision is to renovate there will be a relocation of the police staff.  If the City builds a new facility, there is a possibility that, with the remediation, staff can remain in the building.  That will be determined by the hygienist’s report.  

Councilmember Crow did not understand the haste to decide on renovation or new when the environmental report was not back.  

Mr. Walker stated that Council had enough information to make a decision today as the consultant’s presentation will show that renovation of the building still will not be suitable for a police facility.  He said the consultant’s recommendation is for a new facility to be built immediately and still remediate the issues associated with the existing Annex for some future use.
Councilmember Crow asked how questions of Council would be handled after the consultant’s presentation and there would be any time left in the study session.
Mayor Welsch asked the consultants to focus on the changes and additions made from the first report given to Council.  Mayor Welsch noted Council has seen the presentation twice.  

Councilmember Kraft asked that it not be voted on tonight.

Ms Riganti said the consultant from Chiodini Associates Chris Chiodini would focus on the recommendation.
Mr. Chiodini said there were two drivers, the PSI report and the SB5 bill behind the conditions that exists.  He said the recommendation of their team was that a new facility would be best for the City, the community and the Police Department, in terms of safety, economics and efficiency.  Mr. Chiodini noted that a renovation would also need to entail an additional building and he ensure that the renovation would cost 50% more than a new facility.  Reasons for costs are in meeting building codes, accessibility and energy code requirements for an essential service facility, set-back requirements that are not being met, safety and security, circulation that would still not be satisfactory even with renovation, and space needs inefficiencies.  He stated the present building would have to be completely gutted inside and out leaving only column structures.  
Mayor Welsch asked if Mr. Chiodini to clarify for Council the essential service requirements.  Mr. Chiodini said the requirements have increases in relation to earthquake, wind, snow loads and flood or water loads.  The code requirements are higher for police, fire, ambulance, hospitals and their communication associates’ facilities.  Mr. Chiodini looked for efficiencies in order to drive the cost numbers down from the original estimate.  He said his charge in the evaluation was to look at the existing facility, do a physical evaluation, look at police department operations, evaluate current and future police department space and operational needs and the existing police department space allocation.  
  Mr. Chiodini noted they would be working with the Missouri Police Chiefs’ Association on this project.  He stated that the cost of a renovation of the Annex is just over $25 million dollars which is driven by renovating it as an essential facility and also to incorporate the historic bricks and emblems to be cleaned and reused on the outside structure.  This does not include temporary facilities or its rent, or the moving and storage expenses.  A new facility would be just over $12 million dollars, not including land cost. He also included an estimate of bulk storage in an out building.

Mayor Welsch asked what the concern was about the set-back with the current facility.  Mr. Chiodini said the facility should be 50-feet back from the street, both to the building and to secure parking areas.  
Councilmember Kraft asked about the area reserved for the court and questioned whether the City would be in the court business in the future.  His suggestion was to remove the court space and save for future build.
Chief Adams said the Missouri Supreme Court cannot tell a municipality or a political entity how to have a court or not have a court.  He said the only way to get out of a court is if the municipality chooses to get out of the court business.  Chief Adams also stated this area could be used for other business and community meetings, not just court.  
Councilmember Glickert asked if there has been any feasibility of coupling the old with the new.  
Councilmember Crow asked why the report came to Council so late if there was only some additional changes from the original report.  He also asked about the difference in renovation cost per square foot from what was proposed for University City to the actual cost for facility renovated in Clayton.  
Mr. Lou Chiodini said that much of the information on Clayton was misinformation.  Clayton only used a portion of the square footage of the entire building so the cost should be only spread out through the square footage actually used.  Mr. Chiodini said when the final numbers came in it was at $17 million dollars, with a $3 million dollar overrun.  They figure, with soft costs added, it cost Clayton about $20.6 million dollars to renovate the building for their new station, and when escalated to today’s cost it would $26 million dollars.  He said it should also be noted that the Clayton building was a building built in the 1970’s and Clayton did not have to redo the envelope of the building as would have to be done with University City’s Annex.  Clayton also chose not to build an essential facility.  
Councilmember Sharpe asked if the walls being taken down were only interior walls.  Mr. Chiodini said in order to make the Annex an essential services facility the entire exterior walls would also come down, leaving only a structural frame.
Councilmember Carr asked where an essential facility is mandated.  Mr. Chiodini said it is mandated in the IBC building code which University City has adopted.  She was hesitant on adding the court area cost to the project.
Mayor Welsch stated the court area would be inside of the facility so the new building would be built to essential services and the court is within that building.  
Councilmember Kraft said he would like to talk to the Finance Director to explain to him what is being talked about for financing.
Meeting was adjourned at 5:29 p.m.
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